
Local Youth Network Management Group Meeting 

South West Wiltshire Community Safety Partnership Record  

Area South West Wiltshire 
 

Date 
 

19/6/2017 Times 2 - 3.30pm
  

Venue Nadder Centre, Tisbury  

Present Cllr George Jeans (Chair, Wiltshire Councillor), Cllr Tony Deane (Wiltshire 
Councillor), Cllr Bridget Wayman (Wiltshire Councillor), Michael Neal 
(Tisbury/Police Volunteer), Richard Platts (West Tisbury), David Childs 
(Sutton Mandeville), Frank Freeman (Hindon), Darren Nixon (Dorset and 
Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service), Clare Churchill (Berwick St John, 
Burcombe, Compton Chamberlayne, Dinton, Donhead St Mary, Fovant, 
Quidhampton), Roy Sims (Mere), Insp Pete Sparrow (Wiltshire Police), PC 
Matt Holland (Wiltshire Police), Richard Mitchell (Tollard Royal), Sally 
Armitage (Netherhampton PC) 

Apologies 
 

Bev Ford (Sedgehill & Semley), Roger Little (West Tisbury), Sandra Harry 
(Tisbury/Donhead St Andrew), Peter Edge (Wilton), A/Insp Gill Hughes 
(Wiltshire Police) 
 

Agenda Items 
 

1 Welcome and Introductions/Apologies 

2 Background to formation of SWWCSP 

3 Draft terms of reference 

4 Timing and location of meetings 

5 Updates from services 

6 Future topics for consideration 

7 Open session (Parish questions) 

8 AOB 

Decisions/Actions 
 

1 Cllr Jeans chaired the meeting. 
 

2 Steve advised creation of new group followed the dissolution of Tisbury 
Community Safety Partnership. 
South West Wiltshire Area Board covers three community areas so new group 
will cover Mere, Tisbury and Wilton areas. 
Feedback from parishes was that they would like opportunity to ask questions 
at a local level, Area Board has presentations from inspectors. 
 

3 Draft circulated to those at the meeting. 
Changes suggested: 
Page 2, remove repetition in section 3. 
Now Community Policing Team, not NPT. 
Mike suggested adding Neighbourhood Watch to membership list 
 
ACTION - Steve to contact co-ordinators (link with Mike). 
 
Frank and George requested that a statement be included that there will be a 
regular agenda item to put priorities forward for local police teams. 
 



Terms of reference agreed by those present. 
 

4 George proposed next meeting to be held at 6pm at Nadder Centre.  Date to 
be confirmed. 
 
ACTION – Steve to confirm date of next meeting. 
 

5 Matt Holland gave update from Police: 
 
Current priorities – beauty spot thefts, Dinton National Trust car park for 
example.  Also Broad Chalke and other walking areas.  Couple of recent 
arrests, prominent crime family associated with those offences.  They have 
been charged and remanded for conspiracy to commit those offences, over 
100 committed.  Encourage the message to be spread not to leave bags, 
phones, wallets, purses etc. in vehicles. 
 
Rural poaching/crime, droveways traditionally attractive to poachers and night 
time criminals.  Regularly liaise with Dorset/Hampshire Police. 
 
Youth element in Wilton managed to get hold of fireworks which has been 
causing a problem, lots of seizures recently.  People who were caught were 
very young, situation dealt with by talking to parents. 
 
Tony asked whether there was an issue with delivery vans being followed; 
Matt reported not a problem aware of. 
 
Richard asked re. reporting crime, bad service received and advised not worth 
reporting.  Matt advised this should be fed back to Community Co-ordinator 
(Amy Hardman).  Pete gave details from police log of what had happened with 
call. 
 
Richard also raised a concern from an instance where he tried to report a 
dangerous car, was told not a 999 call.  Pete advised 40 new officers being 
trained, some will come to the Southern area.  Will make a big difference to 
the way resources can be deployed. 
 
Richard asked about special constables.  Pete advised aim to have 500 
specials by end of next year, started with 140.  Matt advised he expected 
PCSOs in his area to have regular consultations.  By having local priorities the 
Police can also use other resources (not just police officers) to assist. 
Pete advised two drones now in operation, fantastic tool that trained specials 
can use. 
 
Darren Nixon gave update from Fire & Rescue Service: 
 
Darren is District commander, covers Warminster, Mere and Tisbury.  Jason 
Moncrieff covers Wilton and Salisbury.  Been in post since April.  Combined 
with Dorset in 2016. 
 
David asked about recruiting of volunteers.  Darren advised the Service is 
looking at piloting new system that will change way people are paid.  Been 
successful in trial areas, makes it more appealing to individuals.  Takes about 
a year to be fully trained, causes issues.  Struggling to keep fire engines 
available at weekends especially, trying to address issue. 
 



Roy asked re. first responders, fire service no longer doing?  Darren advised 
coming back, in process of preparing.  Issues with agreements with SWAST.  
Will no longer be responding in fire engines, will use cars.  Staff getting 
appropriate training, PPE etc. 
 
Tony asked whether fire engines required for every incident.  Darren advised 
standard set of kit on fire engines.  Certain specialist vehicles strategically 
located for specific responses. 
 
Steve gave update for Wiltshire Council: 
 
Three priorities from ‘Our Community Matters’ event in November 2016 were 
protecting the vulnerable, highway safety and alcohol and drug abuse. 
 
Funding for a community speed indicator device scheme was agreed by the 
Area Board on 31 May 2017.  The Area Board will match fund the purchase of 
new SIDs for parishes who want to run a local scheme.  Frank Freeman from 
Hindon Parish Council will lead meeting on Friday 23 June 2017 to explain 
how it has worked there.  Clare advised her parishes have £10million liability 
cover as standard for volunteers aged 16-70. 
 
Safe and Well visit to be promoted at next Area Board meeting.  Darren 
offered follow-up at CSP of required. 
 
Tony asked about drug problem.  Steve advised Health and Wellbeing Group 
have been investigating issue in Wilton community area, which had 
proportionally the highest number of admissions to hospital as a result of 
alcohol in Wiltshire.  Further research shows this may be due to a few repeat 
clients. 
 

6 Steve shared list of suggestions; littering/fly-tipping, waste carrier licence, 
burning of rubbish, neighbourhood watch, theft of power tools, CCTV, Safe 
and Well checks, speeding, HGVs, first responders/first aid, ambulance 
service. 
 
Clare asked about regular community litter picking, she is having to put in 
personal waste.  Waste collectors won’t pick up.  Tony suggested putting in 
public bins, Clare advised constantly full.  George advised his understanding 
was that parishes need to pay for disposal.  David reported similar problem, 
phoned Council to advise that extra rubbish due to litter pick. 
 
ACTION - Bridget to follow up on process for regular community litter 
picking and provide feedback. 
 
ACTION – Steve to send out circular re. cost of litter collection in 
Wiltshire (£2.5 million). 
 
ACTION – Steve to explore with Area Board members re. response to fly-
tipping. 
 
Pete advised Salisbury CC cameras to be turned back on soon, will include 
Wilton town. 
 

7 Covered under point 5. 



David asked what the Police response was to speeding in light of SID 
scheme.  Pete advised not many speed checks now done, encourage 
Community Speed Watch.  Targeted enforcement does result from this.  
Utilise specials alongside Community Speed Watch. 
 

8 Richard and Frank raised concerns about speeding. 
George suggested bringing issue back to next meeting to look at specific 
areas. 
George suggested having a regular time/date for meetings. 
It was agreed that future meetings should start at 6pm and will be held at the 
Nadder Centre. 
 

Recommendations to Area Board 
 

1. Agree the revised terms of reference for the group. 

 


